Summary record of discussions of WPIV 23 October 2012 – "Possible IT solutions to implement FATCA"
General

The meeting was held to discuss the possible IT reporting arrangements to be used to implement the US Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA). The Commission informed the experts about recent developments on FATCA including the publication of the Model 1 and Model 2 agreements for its implementation. The Commission would like to ascertain from Member States their views on the way forward for the exchange of information with the US authorities, in particular on the use of the TRACE XML schema as proposed by the US (including the possible additional administrative burden), the possible alternative of using of Member States' existing information exchange reporting systems (i.e. FISC 153 for the Savings Directive), and whether the choice of the information reporting system to be used by financial institutions to report information to their own tax authorities, in the case of Member States adopting Model 1, should be left to each individual Member State. 
(i) The Commission asked Member States whether they had undertaken analyses of information systems to be used and whether IT issues have been discussed with their financial institutions
As far as information exchange between the US and the Member States is concerned, most Member States expressed support for using a schema based on the one which is currently used by Member States for exchanging information under the Savings Directive, notably the FISC 153 format. The Member States in question expressed the view that such a solution would reduce costs and increase efficiency. Many also stressed the need for EU coordination in this area in view of future developments in the EU administrative cooperation framework. In this respect, some Member States pointed out that the form being developed for exchanging information on an automatic basis on the new categories of income included in the new Directive on Administrative Cooperation is based on FISC 153. Other Member States referred to the need for an electronic reporting system to take account also of the increased level of cooperation that FATCA could generate within the EU, given the application of the MFN clause in the new Directive on Administrative Cooperation. One Member State expressed its support for and intention to implement the TRACE XML system. 
Financial institutions that had been consulted by the Member States emphasised the need to have a standard system that builds on existing systems used by financial intermediaries to comply with reporting obligations based on domestic and EU law. 
(ii) the use of FISC 153 for FATCA
The Commission gave a presentation on how the FISC 153 format could be used as a basis for the reporting requirements of FATCA. Member States were asked for their views on the format/schema to be used for FATCA and which issues should be taken into consideration. They were also asked whether it was advisable to include in one single schema the information to be reported under both FATCA and TRACE, and whether Member States that sign an agreement with the US under Model 1 should retain the authority to allow their own financial intermediaries to report to their own tax administrations using the schema/format that the tax authorities prefer.

Most Member States considered that a country which signs a Model 1–type agreement with the US should retain the authority to decide which format/schema should be used by their financial intermediaries to communicate to their tax administrations. They acknowledged that there might be a need for a standard format to transmit data to the US but several expressed the wish that this format would re-use, as much as possible, the building blocks of the FISC 153 schema. Such a solution should be preferred to that of developing a new schema based on the TRACE format, because there are fewer similarities between FATCA/TRACE than between FATCA/Savings Directive and because the FISC 153 format has been tried and tested while the TRACE schema has not been implemented yet by any country. 
(iii) Transmission mechanism
The Commission presented the topic of the transmission mechanism to be used to transmit data to the US under FATCA. The Commission explained that the EU's Common Communication Network (CCN) system could provide a solution and clarified the size limits of CCN-CSI(The Common Systems Interface) - no real limit in terms of data size; CCN Mail2 - 10 mega); and CCN/Mail3 - 50 or 100 mega. The Commission also clarified that CCN is only used by tax administrations; financial institutions do not have access to the CCN network. Member States were asked which transmission method they would like to use to provide information to the US.  Member States were also asked whether they had considered the data protection implications of the possible solutions in this area.
Most Member States stated that they did not have a firm preference for any of the transmission mechanisms, while those that did preferred CCN/Mail options which they regarded as being least costly. However, one Member State expressed a preference for the CCN-CSI, as it will be used more widely in the future. No Member State was able to provide the results of their analyses on data protection issues. The Commission noted that, although FATCA concerns US citizens, Member States are concerned with FATCA as US persons are covered by the EU Data Protection Directive to the extent that personal data are processed by financial institutions established in the EU and also because EU citizens may have joint accounts with US citizens.
(iv) Next steps on FATCA
The Commission requested the views of Member States on the best way forward for the IT issues raised by FATCA, including the need to organise further meetings. In addition, Member States were asked whether they believed that they should have a coordinated approach in this area and, if so, how this could be achieved. In the case of Member States which either are not OECD members or do not participate in TRACE meetings, the Commission asked whether they would like to participate in the TRACE meetings relating to FATCA.
A large majority of Member States agreed that cooperation and consultation between Member States on the IT solution for the implementation of FATCA would be useful. Many suggested that the CACT group would be a good forum in which to discuss the developments in this area. Regarding TRACE meetings, no Member State which is not already participating saw the need the need to start participating now. However, some stressed the importance of a coordinated approach between the EU and the OECD in the matters discussed.

The Commission said it would reflect on the best way to follow-up on the discussions at the meeting, including by reviewing the agenda of the CACT meeting planned for 7-8 November.  The CY presidency indicated its willingness to discuss the issues, if appropriate, in future High Level Working Party meetings and at the December ECOFIN. 
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